# Lindenwood College

BULLETIN



Nine freshmen who composed the Harvest Court, photographed following a style show, are (left to right), front row—Ramah Johns, Oklahoma City; Carol Gardner, Nashville, Tenn.; second row—Yolanda Breeden (queen), Anderson, Ind.; Nancy Farber, Omaha; third row—Nancy Wright, St. Charles; Marilyn Hagen, Houston; Barbara Hollabaugh, Nashville; Marcia Goodwin, Columbus, Kan.; and Marty Millett, Omaha.

### Dr. W. Compton on Financing Education

Dear Lindenwood Alumnae:

Higher education has long been carried on in America by two types of institutions—(1) those supported by taxes, and (2) those supported by gifts and tuition. Inflation has reduced the purchasing power of income from tuition and from endowments and the tax structure has almost eliminated large gifts that came from individual donors.

In more than thirty states the privately supported institutions have associated themselves together in appeals to incorporated business. In some states generous support has been received from this source and some encouragement has been given the Missouri association.

The second group to which the colleges have made appeals is, of course, the alumni. Alumni support has been one of the chief sources of annual income and of growing endowments in many institutions. Its significance is greater than the monetary value of the gifts. The percentage of the former students of an institution who annually make some gift to the support of their alma mater has great weight with any prospective donor not directly related to the institution.

Dr. Wilson Compton, President of the Council for Financial Aid to Education, Inc., has emphasized this point in an address "Alumni Fund Raising and Corporate Gifts" delivered at the 39th General Conference of the American Alumni Council in Chicago last July. I am grateful to him for permission to present in the Lindenwood *Bulletin* the excerpts from that address which follow:

"The millions of college and university graduates all are the beneficiaries of an education at less than its cost. Although I worked my way through college, I did not pay the entire cost of my education. Neither did anyone else. If we went to a state institution, our education was largely financed by tax funds. If we went to a private or endowed university or college, it was helped by the voluntary generosity of others.

"... The gap between what a college education costs the institutions nowadays and what a new generation of ambitious young men and young women can pay for it is gradually widening. That gap must be bridged. It may be narrowed by further increases in college tuitions coupled with student financial aids of various kinds; by increased endowment income; perhaps here and there by consolidations and various economies. But the gap will not be bridged except by gifts — voluntary and regular giving by men and women who understand and appreciate the significance of higher education in American life and wish to sustain it.

"The millions of us who are college graduates are the principal direct beneficiaries of our American system of higher education. If we do not help as we can to sustain it, who is to do it for us?

"As the president of the Council for Financial Aid to Education, my chief job is to help broaden the scope and dimensions of voluntary financial support of Ameri-

can higher education. Practically this means encouraging the interest and arousing the sense of responsibility of American business for what happens to our colleges and universities. Your primary job is to raise funds from your college's alumni....

"As directors of alumni funds you face many difficulties and sometimes discouragements. In the context of the individual college, results compared to increasing needs sometimes seem pitifully small. Alumni to whom appeal is repeatedly made do not even reply, or if they respond at all, do so with a gift which represents neither their financial capacity nor their sense of obligation—nor often their true sentiment....

"Systematic habitual alumni giving—even though comparatively small in amount — may often be the means of inspiring much larger giving by others. Some colleges err in thinking of alumni funds only as a means of financing alumni activities and not as a source of help to the college itself....

"It is understandable that colleges should have great concern with the prospect of larger grants from corporations and wealthy benefactors.... Yet alumni funds have an important bearing on these prospects.

"The question almost universally asked by business concerns interested in principle in financial aid to higher education is: What are the colleges doing to help themselves? This means: Have they looked their educational programs "squarely in the eye" — and their business management too? Are they seeking the help of their immediate constituents, including the community and the church, if church-related? What are they doing, or proposing to do, for their teachers? ... But a vital part of this question is: What are the alumni doing to help?

"Available national statistics do not indicate that colleges and universities generally are doing all they reasonably can do to enlist the support of their own alumni... Many institutions (in 1953)...obtained the support of fewer than 5% of their alumni...and evidently hundreds of others...no financial aid....

"I do not need to tell a group of alumni officers what kind of impressions figures of this kind would make upon a corporation—or for that matter upon any citizen—interested in principle in giving financial aid to worthy but needy colleges and universities. A willing donor may hardly be expected to have a profound interest in an institution in which its own "family," so to speak, appears to have lost both interest and faith.

"Alumni funds have a great 'snow-balling' potential.

Additional gifts from an additional percentage of col
(Continued on page 8)

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE BULLETIN

Vol. 128 JANUARY, 1955

No. 3

/ol. 128

A monthly paper published by LINDENWOOD COLLEGE

DENWOOD COLLEGE ST. CHARLES. MO.

Entered at the St. Charles Post Office as Second Class Matter

## Ground for New Chapel Dedicated In Impressive Ceremony

Dr. Clarke Gives Sermon; Dr. Scherer Gives Dedicatory Prayer; President McCluer Presides

GROUND for the combined Lindenwood chapel and the St. Charles Presbyterian Church was dedicated in an impressive ceremoney in mid-November in which the Rev. Dr. James W. Clarke included the new chapel in the "always enlarging circumference" of Christ's hands.

President F. L. McCluer presided at the service, which opened in Roemer Auditorium and concluded, following a processional, at the site of the proposed chapel church at Watson and Gamble Sts., at the corner of the campus.

In a sermon entitled "None Other Name," Dr. Clarke, who has been president of Lindenwood's board of directors and pastor of Second Presbyterian Church in St. Louis since 1945, said, "Christ is the focal point around which nations can unite. In Christ every man of every race can be at home. He is the Christ of the four corners of the world, always enlarging his circumference."

Dr. Clarke described Christ as unique because of his concern for the individual. Christ never looked at the masses, but saw persons as individuals, he said. He never looked at crowds, but saw faces. He never looked at cities, but saw citizens.

The college choir sang at the dedicatory service, and a number of persons, including clergymen, board members, students, and laymen, took part in the service.

The Rev. Dr. Harry T. Scherer, pastor of Webster Groves Presbyterian Church and member of Lindenwood's board, in the dedicatory prayer, said, in part: "... Standing here upon Thy good earth we would remember that in the beginning Thou didst create the heaven and the earth....

"Therefore, O Christ, we would ask that here when Thy House shall finally stand that Thou ever be the sower of the word. May the Chapel even as this earth be good ground. Here may the members of the Church and College hear this word, receive it and bring forth fruit, some thirty fold, some sixty and some an hundred. May faith here, even though it is like a mustard seed, grow to the stature of over-coming all things for Thy sake..."

In the first benediction on the chapel site, Dr. Theodore A. Gill, dean of the chapel, prayed: "The blessings of Almighty God be on this place and on this people. The blessings of Almighty God be on their intention and on their enterprise. The blessings of Almighty God be on what is begun now and on what shall be finished here. The grace of our Lord Jesus Christ, the love of God, and the fellowship of the Holy Spirit be with you all. Amen."



The Rev. Dr. James W. Clarke

#### Dr. Clarke Retires as Board President; Takes Princeton Post

LINDENWOOD students and faculty heard the last of many inspirational sermons from the Rev. Dr. James W. Clarke in his capacity as president of the board of directors, a post he has held since 1945, when he gave the Vesper sermon on Sunday, Dec. 5.

Dr. Clarke is leaving the St. Louis community, where he has been pastor of Second Presbyterian Church for the past 10 years, to accept a teaching post at Princeton Theological Seminary, Princeton, N. J. He will teach homiletics (preaching) and be chairman of the department of homiletics and public speech.

Upperclass students and leaders of campus organizations joined the administration and faculty in a farewell reception for Dr. Clarke following the service. On behalf of the students, faculty, and administrative officers, President F. L. McCluer presented Dr. Clarke with a leather desk set as a token of appreciation and gratitude.

In making the presentation, Dr. McCluer told Dr. Clarke that the Lindenwood community honors him for the vigorous and effective leadership he has given as president of the board, but it gave him the gift in personal appreciation of the warmth of his friendship, devotion of his spirit, wisdom of his counsel, and inspiration of his friendship, from which all at Lindenwood have found strength.

In reply, Dr. Clarke spoke informally of his devotion to and respect for Lindenwood and paid high tribute to President and Mrs. McCluer and the college administration and faculty. To the student bodies with whom he has become acquainted during his many visits to the

(Continued on page 8)

### Roll Call of the Class of 1945

THE FOLLOWING autobiographical accounts complete the roll call of the class of 1945.

Barbara Park (Mrs. Frank H. Bower), 217 Seventh St., Fullerton, Pa.: "After leaving Lindenwood in 1945, I worked on the editorial staff at Hall Brothers (Hallmark cards) until my father returned from overseas. In March, 1946, the family moved to Fort Harrison, Ind., and in the fall I entered Butler University in Indianapolis for my junior year.

"Frank and I were married in Fort Harrison chapel in June, 1947, and moved to Allentown, Pa., where Frank is an engineering supervisor for the Western Electric Co. What with gardening, P. T. A., A. A. U. W., Woman's Club, and most of all our two progeny, Carol and Richard, five and two respectively, life is full and never dull."

Maridee Hill (Mrs. George J. Hegstrom, Jr.), 1612 Clark, Ames, Iowa: "I graduated from the State University of Iowa in 1947, and the following September I married George. We lived in one of those "little trailers" until March, when George graduated from medical school. Then he interned in Duluth, and I worked at the University of Minnesota, Duluth branch. July, 1949, found us at Great Lakes, Ill., in the Navy. Our first son, George John III (Trey), was born in November.

"The next move was for a three-year residency in internal medicine in Des Moines, where Morley, our daughter, was born in April, 1952, and where I attended Lindenwood alum meetings. Another Navy stint took us to California for the summer of 1953, after which we moved into our home at Ames on Oct. 8, and Erik, our second son, was born on the 14th. George is associated with the McFarland Clinic, and we expect to become permanent residents of Ames."

Virginia Case (Mrs. G. J. Wierda), 2390 Liberty Rd., Rte. 2, Saginaw, Mich.: "After my two happy years at L. C., I attended the University of Minnesota and took a physical therapy degree in 1946. I worked a year at the Veterans Administration Center in Dayton and a year at Saginaw General Hospital.

"When Gary and I married six years ago, I retired to the role of wife and mother. We have three children—two boys, Lee and Chris, and a daughter, Debbic, born Oct. 16, 1953.

"It will be wonderful to read about the girls with whom 'we'd never lose contact,' but somehow did. Regards to them all."

Mariella Jirka (Mrs. Donovan Pobanz), 338 Ingram Lane, Northfield, Ill.: "After leaving Lindenwood, I took a B. S. degree in biology at Beloit (Wis.) College. On June 26, 1948, I married Donovan, then a senior at the University of Indiana Medical School. A year and an M. D. degree later, we moved to Elmwood Park, Ill., where our son, Donny, was born in October, 1949, and our second son, Tony, in August, 1953. My husband has completed a residency in internal medicine and now has a practice in Glenview, Ill."

Shirley Mitton (Mrs. Neith Pollard), 2316 General Marshall, Albuquerque, N. Mex.: "I worked at the University of Chicago until I married Neith in December, 1945, and then in a personnel office in Ann Arbor while Neith completed his studies at the University of Ann Arbor. We then hied ourselves to the frigid climate of North Dakota, where Neith taught electrical engineering at the state university. Pamela Jo was born on May 27, 1948. Tiring of the wintry blasts, we went to New Orleans where Neith taught at Tulane University and where our second daughter, Patricia Lee, was born Feb. 12, 1950. After my husband had obtained his M. S., we decided to live in the glorious Southwest."

#### **NEWS ABOUT ALUMNAE**

Mary Lange Jones (A. B. 1929) had a short story, entitled "His Wealthy Wife," published in the December Redbook magazine. In the notes on authors, where she is pictured with her husband, Jesse M. Jones, Jr., and their third child, Milo, 5, she is quoted as saying that she is "first a housewife and mother, second a writer, and third a fisherman." The Jones' address is Box 163, Leavenworth, Kan.

After a summer tour that included France, Italy, Switzerland, Austria, and Germany, Jane Blood (1944-46) landed a job in Germany where she is recreation director at the Skyhook Service Club at Wiesbaden Air Base. Planning activities for Army and Air Force personnel is "slightly different" from her former teaching experiences, she wrote to Dr. Alice Parker, professor of English. Her address is J. Blood, Special Services, 7100th Hq. Support Wing, APO 633, New York, N. Y.

Erma Webb McNely (1909-11) is active in the American Association of University Women in Gillespie, Ill., where she lives at 800 N. Clinton St. Her AAUW branch had Dr. Alice Parker as guest speaker in November.

A three-day reunion in Des Moines last fall of five 1943-44 residents of Niccolls Hall is reported by Donna Deffenbaugh Robinson, Waterloo, Iowa. Others who "had a grand time remembering the wonderful days at Lindenwood" are Joyce Jones Fox, Gwen Macy Sorlein, Imogene Leach Guilliams, and Betty Jean LaBarre Gahan. These five and three other L. C. friends keep up a round robin letter.

Word comes from Mary Barbara (Bobbie) Jackson Willhite (1947-49) that she and her husband, Gerry, and their three small sons will be living, after Jan. 15, at N. 21st St., Grand Junction, Colo.

Betty Folker Bullock (1942-43), who visited the campus last summer, was responsible for Lindenwood's making the Dave Garroway TV show, with which she has a job. On Nov. 19, Jack Lescoulie announced the Lindenwood-Monticello hockey game in his "Fearless Forecast" spot on the show, and predicted a victory. and three days later reported that L. C. had won, 5-2. Betty lives at 215 E. 29th St., New York City.

# Lindenwood Home Economics Department Trains for Homemaking and Vocations

Specialties Include Home Management, Clothing and Textiles, Nutrition and Dietetics, Teacher Training

There is hardly a woman alive who does not have use for home economics training. Lindenwood students in large numbers realize the value of this training, for a third of the student body is enrolled in courses in the home economics department.

Not only are the "cooking and sewing" traditional courses bound to be useful to the girl whose career will be home making, but helpful, too, to her as well as to the girl preparing for a vocation in home economics, is training offered at Lindenwood which provides knowhow in nutrition and dietetics, the art and science of home management, home nursing, household budgeting, judging of textiles and fabrics, a sense of taste and style—in clothing, household furnishings and decorating, serving of food, etc.

Majors in the home economics department may specialize in (1) clothing and textiles; (2) nutrition and dietetics; (3) teacher training in vocational home economics.

Vocational opportunities for home economics majors are growing more varied all the time in this era of science and specialization. Recent L. C. home economics students include a fashion buyer for a department store, a county home agent, a food director in a college,



Setting the table for dinner in the Home Management House are (left to right) Marilyn Mitchell and Nancy Alvis, both of Mexico, Mo., and Nancy Barkwell and Virginia Woodman, both of Grand Rapids, Mich.



Students in clothing class are (left to right) Donna Drury, Gillespie, Ill.; Phyllis Meadows, Kellerton, Iowa; Julia Swanson, Ottumwa, Iowa, and Nina Jones, St. Charles.

an institutional dietitian, a public school dietitian, a food demonstrator, a utilities demonstrator, high school and college home economics teachers, a fashion consultant, a fashion personnel trainer, as well as numerous homemakers.

Just as atmosphere is important in a home, so is it considered important in Lindenwood's home economics quarters. In the spacious food laboratory, which has new equipment each year, and which has areas for serving as well as preparing food; in the clothing laboratory with its electric sewing machines, long cutting tables, fitting and pressing areas; in the class rooms, the private dining room, the departmental office—always there are flowers and plants, displays of homemaking magazines, and other homemaking touches.

One of the chief attractions of the department is the Home Management House, now in its fourth year of operation. Home economics majors are required to live for half a semester in the attractive and well-equipped house, learning to run a house as well as to "keep" it, learning to market, to live within a budget of both time and money, to plan and prepare and serve meals, to live in a "family group" situation—all the ins and outs of managing a house.

(Continued on page 6)

#### HOME ECONOMICS

(Continued from page 5)

But a special advantage at Lindenwood is that—so far as the schedule permits—students not majoring in home economics may have the privilege of training in home management. At one time last year all its occupants were really "eager beavers" because come June they were going to be married and put their experience to work in their own new homes.

Establishing the home management house and laying plans for a nursery-training center to be put into operation in the near future completed requirements which gave Lindenwood certification for training vocational home economics teachers to instruct in high schools receiving government subsidy under the Smith-Hughes act.

Style shows in the spring are ample evidence of the training in clothing and textiles—with finished products ranging from Bermuda shorts to tailored suits and coats and from sun dresses to elaborate evening gowns. Students learn to do designing by draping and pattern blocking methods; they learn to use patterns; and special emphasis is on fitting and finishing techniques. Miss Margaret Lindsay is in charge of clothing and textiles instruction.

Aromas that float up through Roemer Hall tell their own story, too, about the food "lab," where cooking experiences run the menu gamut from "soup to nuts," with plenty of training on balanced diets, calorie-counting, vitamin-preserving. The food lab is the province of Mrs. Irene Van Bibber, who teaches nutrition and dietetics.

Spark plug of the home economics program is Miss Sophie Payne Alston, chairman, who supervises the home management house, in which she has a living suite; handles the teacher-training program; and instructs in home nursing, in which she is specially certified. Recently Miss Alston was appointed to a two-year job by the Missouri State Office of Education as consultant to the committee charged with developing courses of study in general home economics for the junior and senior high schools of the state.

The faculty members keep abreast of the times—in home economics and related subjects. In the summer of 1953 Miss Alston studied at Iowa State College, Ames, and Miss Lindsay at Miami University in Iowa. Last summer they visited art centers and attended workshops of the home economics divisions of magazines in Boston and New York. Mrs. Van Bibber studied at the University of Missouri in the summer of 1952, and at Cornell University last summer.

The department has the advantage of having a "consulting specialist" at hand on the campus when needed, for Dr. Paulena Nickell, dean of the college, is a specialist in consumer economics, a former home economics and home management associate dean at Iowa State College, and co-author of a leading book on home management, "Management in Family Living."

#### ALUMNAE CLUB NOTES

The KANSAS CITY alumnae club held its annual Christmas ea on Dec. 28. Its November meeting was a luncheon, at which a handwriting expert spoke. The January meeting will be a luncheon at 12:30 p. m. on the 20th at the home of Mrs. J. R. Clagett (Lalla Varner, 1926-28), 616 W. 67th Terr. On Feb. 17 the club will have a dessert at 8 p. m. at the home of Mrs. William L. Bridges, Jr. (Mary Elizabeth Hughes, 1934-35), 7519 Madison. President is Mrs. Dan Keary (Frances Donnelly, 1929-30).

The CENTRAL INDIANA club held its annual Christmas luncheon on Dec. 29 at the Columbia Club in Indianapolis. Former Lindenwooders interested in the activities of this club should get in touch with Mrs. O. C. Guedelhoefer (Alice Reid, 1938-39), 5226 Broadway, Indianapolis.

Another Christmas party for alumnae and current L. C. students was given by the HOUSTON club Dec. 20 at the home of Mrs. Herbert Levy, Jr. (Babs Wexner, 1943-45). The club meets every other month for luncheon and a program, and is working to raise money for the chapel fund. Mrs. Driscoll A. Otto, Jr. (Ruthe Meyer, A. B. 1946) is president, and Mrs. J. Howard Hayden (Beverly Jordan, 1946-48) is secretary.

The TULSA club is bursting with activities this year. To raise money for its chapel pledge, the club held a plastic party in October at the home of Mrs. C. B. Lewis (Marguerite Dearmont, A. B. 1940). A portrait artist talked to the group at the November meeting at the home of Mrs. E. J. Klopfenstein (Elizabeth Harris, 1921-22). Officers elected in September include Mrs. R. W. Mossman (Betty Hosmer, 1929-31), president; Mrs. Edwin L. Gamble (Phyllis Carpenter, 1938-40), secretary, and Mrs. William Holway (Polly Pollock, A. B. 1942), program chairman.

A gala Christmas bazaar was held by the ST. CHARLES club early in December, and the ST. LOUIS EVENING CLUB had a doll sale at the home of its president, Alice Betty Hansbrough (B. S. 1926), 4545 W. Pine St... Dolls also held the spotlight at the December meeting of the ST. LOUIS AFTERNOON CLUB, when members heard a talk on dolls at the home of Mrs. J. Glennon Schreiber (Virginia Porter, A. B. 1935). President of the club is Mrs. Clyde S. Hale (Rena Eberspacher, B. M. 1943), 1425 S. Elm St., Webster Groves.

One of the projects of the DES MOINES club this year is raising the second installment on its chapel pledge. President of the club is Mrs. Tom Ramsey (Marjorie Nutt, 1939-40), 1053 Cummins Parkway... PLEA: Will all clubs please send frequent reports to the alumnae office?

REMINDER: Send your \$1 dues to Mrs. Adelaide Wilke Huncker (Alumnae Association treasurer), 1046 Madison St., St. Charles.

#### BIRTHS

Mr. and Mrs. Elmer O. Nester (Helen Elizabeth Murray, 1933-34), 7812 Alert Drive, St. Louis County, Mo.: a son, David Byers, born Oct. 23.

Mr. and Mrs. Alan Dixon (Joan Fox, 1952-54), 135 Orchard Dr., Belleville, Ill.: a daughter, Stephanie Jo, born Nov. 7.

A/1c and Mrs. Everett Rutledge (Virginia Barnes, 1947-48), 711 North Thomas Ave., Oakland, Neb.: a son, Michael Alan, born Oct. 30.

Mr. and Mrs. Max Morrison (Jane McLean, A. B. 1946), 16872 E. Hurley St., Puente, Calif.: a son, Robert Stuart, born Oct. 15. He has two brothers, Charles, 4, and Michael, 2.

Mr. and Mrs. Mack C. Durbin, (Lou Ann Drymon, 1948-50), 210 Desha Rd., Lexington, Ky.: a son, Douglas Drymon, born Oct. 23.

Mr. and Mrs. Richard M. Donnelly, Jr. (Shirley Toben, 1948-49), 27 Topton Way, Clayton 24, Mo.: a daughter, Lisa Anne, born Oct. 23.

Dr. and Mrs. Kenneth Bruns (Janet Holl, A. B. 1950), Box 455, Kalispell, Mont.: a son, Richard Steven, born Aug. 17. He has a brother, Jimmy, 3.

Cpl. and Mrs. John Jordan (Kay Collins, 1951-54), Iberia, Mo.: a daughter, Virginia Everetta, born Oct. 29.

Mr. and Mrs. Luis Fabricant (Haydee Scheinin, A. B. 1950), Sarandi 31 6°D, Buenos Aires, Argentina: a daughter, Paula Ines, born Sept. 23.

Mr. and Mrs. Richard B. Miller (Roberta Allison, 1944-45), 3207 Sackett, Houston, Tex.: a son, David Richard, born May 19.

Mr. and Mrs. Driscoll A. Otto, Jr. (Ruth Meyer, A. B. 1946), 4115 Portsmouth, Houston, Tex.: a son, Driscoll A. III, born Oct. 7, 1953.

Mr. and Mrs. Raymond Fairchild (Linda Fee, 1945-47), 5218 Maple, Bellaire, Tex.: a son, Charles Patterson, born Nov. 14.

Mr. and Mrs. J. Howard Hayden (Beverly Jordan, 1946-48), 4320 Greeley, Houston, Tex.: a daughter, Myra Ann, born June 26, 1953.

Mr. and Mrs. Robert R. Newlin (Mary Tolly, 1949-50), 1837 Shady Crest, Decatur, Ill.: a son, Maurice Alan, born Nov. 26. He has a brother, Michael Robert, 2.

Lt. and Mrs. L. E. Kinney, Jr. (Priscilla Bogue, 1946-48), 203 Midcliff Dr., Columbus, Ohio: a son, David Lynn, born Oct. 27.

Mr. and Mrs. John Merriwether Williams (Mary Lynn Seip, A. B. 1946), 209 S. West St., Plymouth, Ind.: a daughter, Sarah Hill, born Nov. 19. She has a sister, Ann, 2, and a brother, John,  $5\frac{1}{2}$ .

Mr. and Mrs. Vernon H. Branneky (Genelle Phillips, A. B. 1948), 117 Henquin, Ferguson 21, Mo.: a daughter, Jane Katherine, born Nov. 16. She has a sister, SuAnne, 3.



James and Judy Ogden (3½ and 5½), children of Mr. and Mrs. Edward Ogden (Goralee Burchard, B. M. 1943), photographed at their home in Willow Springs, Mo.

#### WEDDINGS

Shirley Nolta (1953-54), of Mt. Vernon, Ill., was married to Deon Frank Smith on Oct. 26 at the First Methodist Church in Mt. Vernon. They will live in Mt. Vernon.

Merlyn Merx (B. S. 1948) was married to Peter E. Michael on Oct. 9 at St. Johns Evangelical and Reformed Church in St. Charles, Mo. They are living at 3532 Warwick Court, Kansas City, Mo.

On Dec. 18 Joan Blessing (B. S. 1953) was married to George H. Dallmeyer. Their new address is 407 S. Sixth St., St. Charles, Mo.

Jacqueline Regot (1951-54) was married to Ronald Julius Nolle on Dec. 26 at the First Methodist Church in St. Charles, Mo.

On Oct. 31 Georgann Bovis (1944-45) and George Clarke Martin were married in Cave City, Ky.

Sylvia Seay (1951-52) was married to John Orvin Dean at the First Presbyterian Church in Sapulpa, Okla., on Dec. 30.

June Jewett Langdon (1948-50) and Douglas Leslie MacLise were married at the Dwight Chapel, Yale University, New Haven, Conn., on Nov. 24.

Margaret Chace (1942-44) of Texarkana, Ark., was married to William E. Corbett of Memphis, Tenn., in the St. James Episcopal Church in Texarkana. They are now living at 4212 Rhodes Ave., Memphis 11, Tenn.

Belatedly we report the marriage of Mrs. Artrude Strange Barton (1920-21) to Mr. Sloman Ball in (Continued on page 8)

#### CAMPUS NEWS IN BRIEF

Colleen Johnson (B. M. 1947), who is head of the department of piano at Peace College, Raleigh, N. C., gave a piano concert in Roemer Auditorium on Nov. 21.... Ibsen's "A Doll's House," successfully presented at the college on Dec. 2 and 3, will be presented in a one-hour version on KETC, St. Louis' educational TV station, on Jan. 14.... Arthur L. Kanak of the art faculty was awarded a \$200 purchase prize for an oil painting at the Mulvane Art Center, Topeka, Kan., in the center's eighth annual oil painting show by artists of the Missouri Valley. Miss Mildred Fischer, chairman of the department, was awarded a \$50 prize in the annual water color show at the St. Louis Artists' Guild and has had three paintings accepted for three successive month-long shows at the Creative Galleries in New York. . . . Dr. Alice Parker, professor of English, is book review editor for Educational Horizons, the official publication of Pi Lambda Theta.... A 90-voice chorus, composed of the Lindenwood Choir and the St. Charles Male Chorus, supported by the college Chamber Orchestra, presented the Christmas portion of Handel's "Messiah" at Vespers on Dec. 11. Prof. Milton Rehg directed. . . . The Lindenwood Choralaires, small vocal ensemble, gave a December program at Second Presbyterian Church in St. Louis and a chapel program at the college on Dec. 15. Prof. Wayne Balch is the director. . . . After Jan. 1 Dr. Theodore A. Gill, dean of the chapel, in addition to serving as interim pastor at Second Presbyterian Church in St. Louis, will be managing editor of "The Pulpit," a monthly homiletical journal for ministers, and literary editor of "The Christian Century," a non-denominational weekly.

#### WEDDINGS

(Continued from page 7)

Las Vegas, Nev., on March 24. They are living at 14546 Hartsook, Van Nuys, Calif.

Mildred Pickett Terrell (1951-52) and Frank O'Neal Werner, Jr., were married Dec. 20 at the Grace Episcopal Church in Paducah, Ky. Margie Terrell, L. C. sophomore, was her sister's maid of honor.

Janet Petersen (1953-54) and Glenn L. Whitman were married in St. Joseph, Mo., on Dec. 26 at the First English Lutheran Church. Her mother, Mrs. Harold E. Petersen (Eulalia Geiger), attended Lindenwood in 1928-30, and her sister, Virginia, will be a freshman here next year.

#### DR. W. COMPTON

(Continued from page 2)

lege and university alumni and larger average gifts from those alumni already giving may well be not only matched but eventually multiplied by support from business.

"Alumni giving, in a sense the 'seed money' of business giving, is at the heart of the fund raising prospect of each college and university which is looking toward the future."

F. L. McCLUER, President

Return Postage Guaranteed

Entered as Second Class Matter at the Post Office at
St. Charles, Mo., under the Act of August 12, 1912.

Lindenwood

#### IN MEMORIAM

The condolences of Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty are extended to:

Miss Beverly Stukenbroeker (B. M. E., 1952) on the death of her father, George H. Stukenbroeker, in St. Charles last summer.

Miss Lucy McCluer (B. M. 1949) and Miss Camilla McCluer (A. B. 1953), on the death of their father, Francis B. McCluer, in St. Charles on Dec. 5.

Mr. and Mrs. Robert W. Richardson (Jane Evans, 1944-46) on the death of their five-year-old son, Bruce Agnew, on June 24.

#### DR. CLARKE

(Continued from page 3)

campus during his years of board service, he paid tribute, too. He said that while he had visited many campuses from one end of the country to the other, he found among Lindenwood students a poise and friendliness and seriousness which were unique and which led him to have great respect for them.

In his sermon, entitled "The Song Your Life Is Singing," Dr. Clarke talked to the students about their place in life and the kind of persons they will be. Using the song motif, he said in their lives they might sing a dirge, a jazz song, or a hymn; and he strongly recommended the hymn, because it has unity ("one noble thought, one increasing purpose"), sincerity, and artistry.

Dr. Theodore A. Gill, dean of the chapel, will fill Dr. Clarke's pulpit at Second Presbyterian Church until his successor is chosen.